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Working Time Regulations

Surveys of staff in teaching, research and academic related roles have repeatedly shown they work long hours, often well beyond their contracted hours. For many staff a linked concern is the absence of proper provision for breaks during work.

The Working Time Regulations 1998 first introduced a provision that requires employers to allow workers a break of a minimum of 20 minutes after six hours at work. In 2006 the law was amended so that employers are required to ensure that their workers took their rest breaks.

Incidentally, the guidance to the Display Screen Equipment Regulations recommends regular breaks away from the screen, but emphasises these are not breaks from work – simply that DSE users should be able to undertake other tasks away from the screen. 
Health, welfare and risk assessments

Workplace Health, Safety and Welfare Regulations require employers to provide facilities for workers to rest and eat meals. The associated code of practice says that employers must provide eating facilities, something to heat up workers' own food, and the means to make a hot drink. In order to enjoy these facilities, workers must be able to take a break - but other than the Working Time Regulations, there is no specific piece of legislation that puts a duty directly on employers to give workers breaks during the working day.

What your UCU rep could do is argue a case on health and welfare grounds, based on the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974, (HASAWA) and the risk assessment procedures.

The HASAWA: 

· states that it shall be the duty of every employer to ensure the health, safety and welfare at work of all his employees

· requires the system of work is safe and without risks to health

· requires the provision of a working environment that is safe, without risks to health, and is adequate as regards facilities and arrangements for their welfare. 

Lack of opportunity to have a rest in a job that is mentally demanding, (and can be physically demanding as well), or not giving staff the chance to have a drink and something to eat during a period of, say, more than three hours, is not adequate provision for welfare. Such a system of work could put staff health at risk, especially those who are older colleagues, or who may have some medical condition (it could be very serious for someone with diabetes, for example) or whose workload is causing them stress and consequent health problems. Excessive workload is one of the most common reasons for stress-related illness in the FE & HE sectors.

So UCU reps could reasonably argue that it is both unreasonable and a breach of the duty not to include a break period for staff somewhere between sessions. A lot of employers will sit back on the Working Time Regulations standard as evidence of compliance with the relevant statutory standard, but the arguments for a lesser period would appear to be valid under the HASAWA.

Employers are required by law to undertake risk assessments. A couple of key factors related to long hours of work should be included in these assessments - one is stress, the other is fatigue – both mental and physical. 

Action for UCU safety reps

Your safety rep should ask for copies of the key points of the risk assessments undertaken on the lecturer's job. The employer is required by law to provide a copy if a safety rep requests one. 

Having done the assessment, employers have to put measures in place to eliminate or minimise the risks identified, (these should also be recorded as part of the assessment record). These measures should remove or amend procedures and practices that were causing the problem. In considering what breaks if any are possible, or are taken, employers and members need to take account not only of formal scheduled teaching and student support, or research, but of the myriad of meetings and other activities which they are required to undertake to meet their contractual duties to the required standard.

If there is no mention of either stress or fatigue in the risk assessments, your safety rep should challenge them and ask for a review which should include both stress and fatigue as potential hazards to health, thus identifiing them as risk factors. If members who have complained, the rep should bring the complaints formally to management's attention (staff needn't be identified directly) as these demonstrate that a problem exists. Your safety rep might consider doing a workplace inspection or survey, to find out more about the problem, how widespread it is, and so on. 
Having had it drawn to their attention, the management should then consider what action to take. They should discuss this with the UCU reps. As a minimum, UCU reps might suggest some measures to help overcome the problems – like getting them to agree that regular breaks after a maximum of three hours are needed, ensuring that timetables always allow a maximum number of hours work before a break, etc. It is always better to make some suggestions to help the management resolve the problem than just ask them what they are going to do about it.

A simple local agreement can ensure that pressure for staff to work continuous sessions can easily be prevented, or even just an agreement reached (and recorded in the minutes) at a meeting with management. It should be perfectly possible in the twenty-first century for any reasonable employer to ensure that staff are able to have a break after a reasonable period during a long working day without resorting to lots of argument.
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